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Background	
No	action	recommended.		Information	only.	
 

SCHOOL	 UPDATES	 NEXT	STEPS	

MSA-1	 Lease	for	Temp	Site	@	The	Bridge	Bible	Fellowship	
(18644	Sherman	Way)	was	signed.	

LACOE	did	site	visit	and	wanted	confirmation	that	the	
old	zoning	and	certificate	of	occupancy	apply	to	the	
current	proposed	usage		

§ No	contractual	next	steps;	operations	
and	logistics	to	be	coordinated	by	
MSA-1	

§ LA	City	PROVIDED	a	zoning	
determination	letter	confirming	that	
MSA1	can	use	the	premises;	Church	or	
MSA-1	to	make	minor	corrections	to	
satisfy	LACOE	

	 New	High	School	Building	Construction	Update:	

§ See	attached	PowerPoint	presentation	prepared	
by	PrimeSource;	project	is	on	schedule	and	on	
budget;	no	red	flags	

New	High	School	Building	Construction	
Update:	

§ Continue	with	construction	activities	

	 Financing—Charter	School	Facility	Incentive	Grant	
(“CSFIG”)	

The	California	School	Finance	Authority	(“CSFA”)	has	
granted	our	request	to	restored	amounts	previously	
forfeited	–	this	amounts	to	approximately	$150,000	

	

Board	Agenda	Item	#:	 IV.B.	

Date:	 August	8,	2018	

To:	 Magnolia	Board	of	Directors	Facility	Committee	

From:	 Alfredo	Rubalcava,	CEO	&	Superintendent	

Staff	Lead:	 Patrick	Ontiveros,	General	Counsel	&	Director	of	Facilities	

RE:	 FACILITIES	UPDATES	--	REVISED	
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SCHOOL	 UPDATES	 NEXT	STEPS	

MSA-2	 Campus	Improvements:	

§ Still	waiting	for	draft	of	development	agreement	
for	improvements	to	campus;	was	told	by	LAUSD	
rep	within	last	two	weeks	that	it	should	be	
forthcoming	by	early	August	and	should	be	
approved	at	September	LAUSD	board	meeting	

§ MSA2	would	like	to	install	cameras	in	the	
classrooms	but	based	on	LACOE	feedback	we	are	
investigating	whether	it	is	not	inconsistent	with	
LAUSD	policy	

Campus	Improvements:	

§ RFPs	for	design	team	and	CM	were	
delayed	but	will	begin	anew	

§ Confirm	LAUSD’s	policy	regarding	
cameras	in	classroom	

	

	 Prop	39	Energy	Efficiency	Grant:	

§ Bids	were	received	for	lighting	and	HVAC	upgrades	

Prop	39	Energy	Efficiency	Grant:	

§ Follow	up	with	LAUSD	to	make	
improvements	and	review	and	accept	
bids	and	schedule	work	

MSA-3	 Prop	39	offer	accepted	subject	to	final	Prop	39	
negotiations	and	final	FUA	

FUA	signed;	matter	closed	

MSA-4	 MSA-4	is	signing	shared	use	agreement	“as	is”	with	2	
less	classrooms	but	substitution	of	2	classrooms	closer	
to	Citizens	of	the	World	for	the	2	classrooms	the	
LASUD	Prop	39	office	tried	to	remove.	

MPS	staff	will	continue	to	work	with	
district	4	and	other	co-located	tenants	to	
secure	additional	classroom	space	

MSA-5	 Prop	39	offer	accepted	subject	to	final	Prop	39	
negotiations	and	final	FUA	

FUA	signed;	matter	closed	

MSA-6	 No	updates	 	

MSA-7	 Capital	Improvements—bids	have	been	received	for	
each	scope	of	work;	the	bidders	will	incorporate	their	
pricing	into	a	formal	RFP	response:	

§ Replace	flooring	
§ Restroom	Improvements	
§ Play	Surface	Replacement	

Capital	Improvements:	

§ Issue	RFP	for	additional	capital	
improvements	

	 Prop	39	Energy	Grant:	

Contractors	walked	the	site	to	bid	on	lighting,	solar	and	
HVAC	upgrade	work	

Prop	39	Energy	Grant:	

Bids	have	been	received.		Staff	is	
reviewing	bids	with	its	Prop	39	consultants	
to	select	contractors	
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SCHOOL	 UPDATES	 NEXT	STEPS	

MSA-8	 No	updates	 	

MSA-SAN	
DIEGO	

Project	in	close	out	mode:	

SILVER	CREEK:	

§ Silver	Creek	did	not	finish	punch-list	work	as	of	8/3	
and	has	broken	multiple	commitments	to	do	so.		
We	will	give	them	notice	that	they	have	7	days	to	
complete.		Otherwise,	we	will	engage	another	
contractor	to	complete	it	and	then	back-charge	
Silver	Creek.	

NEXGEN:	

§ NexGen	finished	certain	punch-list	work	but	it	was	
not	satisfactory	to	the	IOR.		NexGen	may	not	be	
willing	to	return	to	complete	the	punchlist	items.	

§ NexGen	has	provided	back	up	documentation	to	
Hal	Block	and	Hal	has	confirmed	that	the	back-up	
substantiates	the	billings	except	for	the	fact	that	
Hal	uncovered	fact	that	NexGen	charged	MPS	for	
subcontractor	bonds	that	they	never	actually	
obtained.			

Additional	Campus	Improvements	–	MSA	San	Diego	
would	like	to	add	cabinets	to	classrooms,	a	permanent	
lunch	shelter	immediately	adjacent	to	MPR,	and	install	
synthetic	turf	in	the	dirt	playground	

Follow	up	with	close-out	activities:	

SILVER	CREEK:	

§ Because	Silver	Creek	did	not	meet	its	
commitments	to	close	out	their	
punch-list	items,	we	have	lost	
confidence	in	their	willingness	and	
ability	to	complete	the	work.		We	are	
giving	them	7	day	notice	to	complete.		
Otherwise	we	will	engage	a	new	
contractor	to	complete	Silver	Creek	
and	punch	list	items	

NEXGEN:	

§ NexGen	will	be	required	to	finish	up	
punchlist	work	or	else	a	separate	
contractor	will	be	used	to	complete	its	
work	and	NexGen	will	be	back-
charged.	

§ Hal	Block	and	C-Team	to	strategize	
about	how	to	handle	NexGen	back	up	
documentation	matter.	

Additional	Campus	Improvements:	

§ Patrick	to	find	out	if	the	desired	
improvements	can	be	financed	with	
savings	from	the	construction	project	
and	if	it	can	be	started	before	official	
DSA	close-out	

§ Patrick	to	find	out	if	the	utilities	will	
pay	for	a	solar	shade	structure	

	 Prop	39	Energy	Grant:	

Consultants	walked	site	to	come	up	with	energy	saving	
improvements.	

Prop	39	Energy	Grant:	

Consultants	will	provide	list	of	
recommended	improvements;	report	in	
process	

MSA-SANTA	
ANA	

Detailed	report	from	Gafcon	provided	as	an	Exhibit	to	
this	update.		Project	is	nearly	finished.		Flooring	and	
punch-list	items	are	outstanding.			

Complete	project	and	close	out.	
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SCHOOL	 UPDATES	 NEXT	STEPS	

	 Mold	investigation:	2nd	mold	investigation	was	
completed.		Water	damage	and	heightened	levels	of	
mold	were	detected	in	some	classrooms,	the	
classrooms	with	high	levels	of	mold	will	be	remediated,	
the	balance	of	the	classrooms	with	water	damage	or	
possible	mold	will	be	cleaned	and	the	air	purified	and	
remediated	at	a	later	date.		Hygienist	agreed	that	this	
was	a	reasonable	strategy.	

Complete	remediation	work	before	school	
starts.			
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Exhibit A 
PRIMESOURCE REPORT 

  



MSA-1	New	High	School	Project
August	2018	Update



MSA-1	New	High	School	Project
Scope	of	Work

• New	High	School	Classroom	Building
• Existing	Middle	School	Classroom	Building
• Shade	Shelter
• Master	Planning
• Site	Development



Overview:
MSA-1	New	High	School	Project

New	High	School	Classroom	Building

New	building	has	twenty	classrooms,	plus	admin	space,	plus	rooftop	
basketball	court.		New	building	will	hold	high	school,	existing	building	will	
hold	middle	school.		



MSA-1	New	High	School	Project
New	High	School	Classroom	Building

Contract	Status
• Contract	documents	are	finalized
• Staff/Oltmans	jointly	developing	breakout	contract	
for	long	lead	items	to	be	eligible	for	CSFIG	funding	–
confirmed	compliant	with	State	requirements
There	are	no	contract	issues	at	this	time.



MSA-1	New	High	School	Project
New	High	School	Classroom	Building

Administration
• Subcontractor	and	supplier	buyout	complete
• Contractor	contingency	has	increased	by	$100k
• Subcontracts	being	written	– all	early	packages	

done	– finishes	packages	remaining
• Cost	reporting	system	and	control	systems	defined	

and	loaded	– first	pay	application	in	July
• Pending	changes	– approx.	$170k,	half	planned,	

half	new	– well	within	budgeted	amount	– first	
change	order	to	Board	in	August

There	are	no	administrative	issues	at	this	time.



MSA-1	New	High	School	Project
New	High	School	Classroom	Building

Design

• Technical	submittal	process	continues	– all	
early	packages	and	structural	packages	
approved	– turnaround	times	remain	good

• Requests	for	Information	– 46	submitted/6	
outstanding	– turnaround	times	good

• Revising	rooftop	assembly	based	on	
independent	consultant	review

There	are	no	design	issues	at	this	time.



MSA-1	New	High	School	Project
New	High	School	Classroom	Building

Permits	&	Inspection
• Building	Permits

• all	current	building	permits	pulled	(excavation,	building,	
engineering,	electrical,	mechanical)

• deferred	approvals/permits	outstanding	for	fire	sprinklers	
and	alarms	(normal	and	in	process)	– to	be	submitted	in	
August

• Inspection	
• All	City	required	inspections	current	and	passed
• Geotechnologies (soils)	and	Leighton	(structure)	both	

activated	and	on	site
• Overall	QA/QC	plan	being	developed
• All	required	inspections	to	date	current	and	passed
• All	inspectors	and	contractor	collaborating	well

There	are	no	permit	or	inspection	issues	at	this	time.



MSA-1	New	High	School	Project
New	High	School	Classroom	Building

Construction

• Oltmans	general	conditions	– fully	mobilized
• Mass	excavation	and	recompaction	– first	major	
construction	activity	– supports	the	building	–
done.

• Underground	utilities	– electrical,	civil	and	
plumbing	that	goes	under	footings	– done.

• Concrete	– first	concrete	in	,	foundation	concrete	
complete	over	next	two	months

There	are	no	construction	issues	at	this	time.



Mass	excavation	is	complete…

The	top	4	feet	of	soil	was	removed	
and	re-compacted…	work	inspected	
and	complete



Underground	utilities	are	in…

No	surprises	– electrical,	plumbing	and	civil	in	– fire	waiting	for	final	design	
and	DWP	approval	(normal)



Footings	have	begun…
The	first	concrete	pour	– the	elevator	pit	
- is	in.		Foundations	being	dug	and	rebar	
going	in,	then		concrete.		The	bulk	of	
foundation	concrete	will	go	in	over	the	

next	two	months.



MSA-1	New	High	School	Project
New	High	School	Classroom	Building

Schedule

Contract	Schedule	– 330	days	from	full	NTP
• Detailed	CPM	schedule	submitted	and	in	

compliance
• Schedule	is	not	overly	aggressive	or	overly	

conservative,	looks	practical
• Advanced	buy-out	of	materials	and	equipment	

underway	to	protect	price	and	schedule
• All	work	elements	on	time.

There	are	no	schedule	issues	at	this	time.



MSA-1	New	High	School	Project
New	High	School	Classroom	Building

Budget	and	Cost

Contract	awarded	with	GMAX	of	$7,392,479
• Majority	of	subcontractors	now	under	fixed	price	contracts.
• Risk	– completing	buyout/contracting	of	subcontractors	and	

suppliers	within	estimate	– well	underway	and	under	budget,	
largest	packages	are	done,	risk	is	shrinking

• Risk	–materials	escalation	–majority	of	materials	now	under	
fixed	price	contracts	and	price	locked;	therefore,	risk	mitigated

• Changes	– short	list	of	pending	changes,	some	anticipated	in	
buyout,	all	well	within	contingency

• Shifting	Oltmans	cost	elements	to	maximize	CSFIG	cost	recovery	–
will	be	higher	CSFIG	revenue	than	anticipated	in	approved	budget

There	are	no	budget	or	cost	issues	at	this	time.



MSA-1	New	High	School	Project
New	High	School	Classroom	Building

PROJECT	SUMMARY

Oltmans	is	well	underway.
Everything	remains	on	track.

Work	on	site	is	ramping	up	fast.
There	are	no	significant	issues.



MSA-1	New	High	School	Project
Existing	Middle	School	Classroom	Building

SCOPE
• Seismic	Upgrades	–

floor	and	roof	
connections	to	walls	

• Expand	2nd floor	– gain	
4	classrooms,	improve	
circulation

• Prop	39	Improvements	
– LED	lighting,	modern	
HVAC

• General	Renovation	-
facelift	



MSA-1	New	High	School	Project
Existing	Middle	School	Classroom	Building

SEISMIC	ISSUES

Structural	design	team	underway
• Structural	Investigation	
complete	

• Design	progressing	– will	be	
done	in	August

• When	design	completed,	will	do	
procurement	strategy

There	are	no	surprises,	work	is	
on	track.



MSA-1	New	High	School	Project
Existing	Middle	School	Classroom	Building

SEISMIC	ISSUES
Third	round	of	seismic	investigation	completed.	Proposed	2nd
floor	expansion/seismic	renovation	remains	practical	and	cost-
effective
• Will	complete	structural	design	– summer	2018
• Permit	process	then	bidding	and	award	– fall	2018/winter	

2019
• May	be	able	to	begin	seismic	retrofits	while	building	

occupied	– less	disruptive	than	alternatives
• May	have	to	defer	Sherman	Way	side	of	building	until	new	

HS	building	complete,	and	able	to	vacate	Sherman	Way	side	
of	MS	building	– Spring	2019

We	are	pushing	forward	with	seismic	renovation	ASAP.		There	
have	been	no	surprises	in	the	third	round	of	investigation.



MSA-1	New	High	School	Project
Shade	Shelter

Initial	goal	– Solar	shade	
structure	to	cover	
outdoor	dining	area	only	
and	provide	power	to	
MS	Building
Now	– much	larger,	
outdoor	dining	and	
basketball	court
Solar	option	dropped	for	
now	because	not	cost	
effective	or	feasible;	will	
review	other	
alternatives/sources
Alternatively,	will	explore	
non-solar	option	
depending	on	funding



MSA-1	New	High	School	Project
Solar	Shade	Shelter

Original	concept	was	for	energy	savings	to	cover	cost	of	
structure	and	shade	shelter	to	self-finance
• Project	is	technically	feasible,	but	not	economically	feasible
• Cummings	contract	was	terminated	
• Now	exploring	non-solar	alternatives	– will	wait	to	work	

with	City	project
• Will	continue	to	see	if	solar	options	are	available	as	utilities	

have	solar	installation	programs	that	may	be	usable.
Project	is	not	viable	economically	– have	to	explore	alternate	
methods	of	providing	outdoor	covered	space.		



MSA-1	New	High	School	Project
Existing	Middle	School	Classroom	Building
Mechanical	and	Electrical	Renovation

• Current	HVAC	system	failing	and	cannot	be	replaced	in	
kind	(wrong	equipment,	bad	installation,	illegal	
refrigerant)

• Mechanical	engineer	on	board	and	proceeding	with	
HVAC	replacement	design	– preliminary	mechanical	
design	done,	now	electrical/structural

• Goal	to	have	D/B	procurement	package	ASAP
• Goal	to	make	package	CSGIG	and	Prop	39	eligible
We	are	pushing	forward	with	this	work	as	quickly	as	
possible.		System	is	barely	supporting	school	right	now.		
This	is	urgent	work!



MSA-1	New	High	School	Project
Master	Planning

• Initial	goal	to	
support	zone	
change

• Current	goal	–
zone	change	
and	Ice	Rink	
partnership



MSA-1	New	High	School	Project
Master	Planning

• MSA	needs	outdoor	dining,	recreation	and	parking	- fits	on	
site,	but	tight,	little	room	for	future	gymnasium

• Ice	Rink	does	not	fit	on	City	parcels	– City	needs	more	
space	for	support	spaces	(lockers)

• Sharing	parcels	allows	combined	parking,	shared	support	
space,	maybe	gymnasium,	and	leaves	more	space	for	
outdoor	recreation	– both	sides	benefit

• Initial	meeting	with	City	very	positive.		Cannot	do	
substantive	discussion	until	land	transfer	completed	this	
summer.	

City	officially	adopted	project	– now	we	can	
negotiate	in	earnest.		Nothing	will	happen	until	
September…



MSA-1	New	High	School	Project
Site	Development

• Placeholder	site	development	plan	was	permitted	and	
included	in	Oltmans	scope

• Oltmans	scope	will	be	modified	based	on	Master	Planning	+	
City	negotiations	
– could	be	pulled	if	Ice	Rink	progresses
– If	no	Ice	Rink,	will	require	minimal	refinement

• Now	putting	solar	on	hold	– allow	more	flexibility	in	Ice	
Rink	negotiations

• Final	decision	not	required	until	2019,	leaves	room	to	fully	
explore	Ice	Rink	potential.

No	change.		We	have	the	time	and	flexibility	to	work	
this	deal.



MSA-1	New	High	School	Project
Overall	Budget

• New	High	School	Building	– Adopted	Budget	$11,355,997
– Budget	adequate,	no	changes	since	adoption
– Buyout	proceeding,	no	issues,	on	budget
– Small	changes	to	date	will	come	from	contingency
– Value	Engineering	almost	done,	has	increased	contingency
– Forecast	remains	to	meet	budget
– Attempting	to	recover	additional	CSFIG	funds,	reduces	interschool	loan	size	

• Prop	39	projects	– Placeholder	Budget	$250,000
– Must	keep	scope	within	budget
– Materials	costs	increasing	rapidly
– Prioritize	HVAC	over	lighting	to	ensure	adequate	funds	

• Existing	Building	– Placeholder	Budget	$700,000
– Must	complete	seismic	investigation	to	define	scope
– Seismic	scope	will	drive	budget
– Available	funds	inadequate,	cannot	do	estimate	without	design	concept

• Solar	Shade	Shelter	– Placeholder	Budget	$-0-
– On	hold,	looking	for	alternative	plan
No	change	– project	remains	on	approved	budget	all	areas.
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GAFCON REPORT 




















































